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City of Napoleon, Ohio  
         255 West Riverview Avenue, P.O. Box 151 

      Napoleon, OH  43545 
Telephone: (419) 592-4010    Fax: (419) 599-8393 

www.napoleonohio.com 
 

Memorandum 
To: City Council, Mayor, City Manager, City Finance 
 Director, Law Director, Department Heads,   
 News-media 
From: Amanda Griffith, Clerk 
Date: March 1, 2024 
Subject: Technology and Communications Committee – 
 Cancellation 
 

 
 The regularly scheduled meeting of the Technology and 
Communications Committee for Monday, March 4, 2024, at 6:00 pm has been CANCELED due to 
lack of agenda items. 
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City of Napoleon, Ohio 
CITY COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES 

Monday, February 19, 2024, at 7:00 pm 
 
PRESENT 
Council Members  Ross Durham - Council President, Brittany Schwab- Council President 

Pro-Tem, Ken Haase, Dr. David Cordes, Robert L. Weitzel, Tom Weaver, 
Jordan McBride 

Mayor Joe Bialorucki 
City Manager   J. Andrew Small  
Finance Director  Kevin Garringer 
Law Director   Billy Harmon 
City Staff      Brittany Roof- Human Resource Director 

Marrisa Flogaus-Executive Assistant 
Justin Ruffer- Assistant Police Chief 

Others     News- Media 
    Mark Ruskey- Candidate for Henry County Sheriff 
Clerk of Council   Amanda Griffith 
ABSENT   None 
       
                         
CALL TO ORDER  
Council President Durham called the City Council meeting to order at 7:00 pm with the Lord’s Prayer 
followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
The minutes from the February 5, 2024, Regular Council meeting are approved as presented. 

CITIZEN COMMUNICATION  
Mark Ruskey- Introduced himself.  I am running for Henry County Sheriff.  I started in public safety back 
in 2005.  I started with fire and EMS and started with the police academy the same year.  I spent 2007 to 
2020 at the sheriff’s office.  I oversaw road patrol, scheduling, and some other roles at the sheriff’s office.  
Since that time, in the last few years, I spent quite a bit of time doing some training with law enforcement.  
I’ve had the ability to travel and go to some conferences across the U.S. in different states.  I’m there to 
train but honestly quite a bit from these people I’ve learned, and it’s been pretty incredible to learn from 
these people; pretty insightful to be in other places and to see what practices they’re implementing and 
see what issues they’re also facing.  I was in Texas last year, contrary to the news, we do have a border 
problem, and the law enforcement there is very frustrated.  They have their hands full and it’s working its 
way our way.  Also, in 2022 into 2023, I stepped in as Deshler police chief and over all of the police 
department there.  I brought on some new staff; I overhauled their policies and procedures and just did a 
lot of updates for them.  Bialorucki- Can you elaborate a little bit on some of the training specifically that 
you do? Ruskey- Yeah, it's kind of mix of human factors training, tactical training, de-escalation training, 
close-quarter encounter type of training where you’re teaching officers on how to interact safely with 
people and to not let their guard down and then obviously it goes into the various forms of defensive 
tactics plus weapon encounters just to kind of bridge the gap on where we’re missing out on a lot of stuff; 
things that go south for cops pretty quickly.  McBride- Why sheriff and why Henry County?  Ruskey- Born 
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and raised here, I live here.  Part of running for sheriff is you must live in the county that you’re running 
for at least in Ohio and having worked at the sheriff’s office.  My goal is to update a lot of things at the 
sheriff’s office, kind of bridge and repair a lot of gaps in communication and a lot of relationships 
throughout the county.  There are things that are good but there are some areas that have expressed that 
they feel are pretty underserved by the sheriff’s office and I’m hoping to kind of write the ship in that 
regard.   
 
REPORTS FROM COUNCIL COMMITTIES 
The Electric Committee did not meet on February 12th due to lack of agenda items.   
The Water, Sewer, Refuse, Recycling and Litter Committee did not meet on February 12th due to lack of 
agenda items.   
The Municipal Properties, Building, Land Use and ED Committee did not meet on February 12th due to 
lack of agenda items.   
The Parks and Recreation Committee did not meet earlier tonight due to lack of agenda items. 

INTRODUCTION OF NEW ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS 
Resolution No. 004-24-AMI System Purchase 
Council President Durham read by title Resolution No. 004-24, authorizing the expenditure of funds in 
excess of fifty thousand dollars ($50,000) for the purpose of purchasing an AMI system and all necessary 
appurtenances for the City of Napoleon Ohio Electric Department, and to award said purchase to Wesco-
Annixter; and declaring an Emergency. 
 
Motion:  Haase         Second: Weitzel  
to approve First Read of Resolution No. 004-24. 
 
Small- As I described at the last meeting, we budgeted one million eight thousand dollars for this AMI 
system.  The contract price with Wesco will be $790,894.00.  This system really piggy backs off of our 
existing system which was also a Wesco System that we purchased twenty-five years ago which was an 
AMR System, Automatic Meter Reading.  Wesco is the only one that has contracts with both Neptune and 
Itron; Neptune are the water meters, Itron are the electric meters.  They’re the only ones that have 
contracts to allow for this system to basically seamlessly read those meters.  Now there will have to be 
approximately 1,800 of the electric meters replaced and then they act as kind of a hub that helps read the 
other meters in the area.  As I mentioned the last time, there’s two other communities that I’ve gotten 
some really positive feedback on; one is Deshler, Kurk Behrman could not say enough about the system, 
and the other one was Wapakoneta and as I’ve stated the last meeting, we had just gone down and visited 
with them and they too were very positive about it.  They’ve had their system since 2018 and really had 
no issues whatsoever.  I ask that council approve this, and we move forward with getting into the AMI 
business.  Durham- Andy, is there any plans to add water to this down the road? Small- Water is part of 
this.  Electric and water are both part of this.  That was one of the drawbacks with the system that Kevin 
and I looked at a year ago with AMP.  They had that GRIP Grant, and they were offering a system that was 
much, much higher priced and it was only electric.  We could have added water to that, but it would’ve 
literally been some time down the road because the grant was for electric meters only.   
 
Bialorucki- How long of a project will this be after it gets approved?  Small- It’s kind of up in the air.  
Obviously by this fall we would like to have it installed completely but it’s really going depend on what 
other kinds of issues our electric department runs into because they will be doing the installation.  Wesco 
will be providing the system and the guidance and then our crews will actually do the installation.  Schwab- 
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Do we envision that $50,000 is going to be it or after we start installing are they going to come back and 
say whoop, we’re going to need more money for this and this and this?  Small- No, this is the package.  
There’s an annual subscription fee that we pay for support but over and above that, this is the package.  
Both Deshler and Wapakoneta both said that they’ve been great to deal with and never had any issues.  
It's really very positive.  Weaver- Andy, the 1,800 meters that would need replaced, that cost is all included 
and that’s our labor included, is that City of Napoleon installed?  Small- City of Napoleon would do the 
installation, there are no labor costs included in that $790,894 figure.  That’s simply the system that we 
are purchasing.   
 
Roll Call vote on the above motion: 
Yea- Schwab, Durham, Haase, Weitzel, McBride, Weaver, Cordes 
Nay- 
Yeas-7, Nay- 0 Motion passed. 
 
Ordinance No. 005-24- Part-Time Administrative Assistant 
Council President Durham read by title Ordinance No. 005-24 creating the non-bargaining position of Part-
Time Administrative Assistant for the City of Napoleon, Ohio.  

Motion:       Schwab                  Second:  Cordes 
to approve First Read of Ordinance No. 005-24. 
 
Small- This position will report directly to the Public Works Director and City Engineer, Chad Lulfs.  It is 
primarily administering contracts and project associated paperwork.  They will prepare bid documents, 
coordinate funding disbursements and reimbursements and maintain the certified payroll records per the 
State of Ohio guidelines.  This individual will work anywhere from 2 – 3 days a week; the job just does not 
require full-time person, so they will report as the work is there.  Last but certainly not least, I would ask 
that this be passed under suspension so we can get this going.  We’d like to have that person in place by 
April 1st.   
 
Motion:  Haase           Second:  Weitzel 
To suspend the rules requiring three reads on Ordinance No. 005-24. 
Roll call vote on the above motion: 
Yeas- Schwab, Durham, Haase, Weitzel, McBride, Weaver, Cordes 
Nays- 
Yeas-7, Nays-0.  Motion passed. 
 
Roll Call vote to pass Ordinance No. 005-24 under suspension.  
Yea- Schwab, Durham, Haase, Weitzel, McBride, Weaver, Cordes 
Nay- 
Yeas-7, Nay-0 Motion passed. 

SECOND READ OF ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTION 
Ordinance No. 003-24- Yard Waste Site Rates 
Council President Durham read by title Ordinance No. 003-24 an Ordinance amending Sections 925.07, 
925.12, 925.13, 925.16, 925.17, 925.19, and 925.22 of the City of Napoleon, Ohio Codified Ordinances as 
they relate to refuse service, also amending Ordinance No.(s) 082-04 and 062-18, rules for disposal at the 
city’s yard waste collection site. 
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Motion:  Haase          Second: Schwab 
To approve Ordinance No. 003-24 on Second Read 
 
Small-  I will not read through the ordinance at this time.  There are no changes based on what was passed 
the last time which was a monthly fee for refuse customers of $21.00 and the bag tags were $2.00 for a 
single bag and then $4.00 if they have to pick up extra bags that aren’t tagged.  I’ve done enough 
discussing of this during Water, Sewer, Refuse and Recycling Committee, the Board of Public Affairs and 
previous council meetings.  So, I won’t go over all of the numbers tonight.  But I did come up with several 
scenarios that I’ve placed before you this evening.  This really all about revenue enhancement.  As I stated 
before, its been fifteen years since we’ve adjusted our refuse rates, twenty years since we did anything 
with yard waste, and as you’ve seen in some of the spreadsheets I’ve shown you, our balances are 
declining and so what this is all about is making sure that those funds stay healthy and before they get 
too sickly, we’d rather do it now than wait later.  So, what I’ve given you this evening are five different 
scenarios for you to look at and then a summary of all of those scenarios at the bottom.  What I’ve done 
is I took 2023 actual numbers, and I applied all the increases to those 2023 actuals so kind of an apples to 
apples comparison.  I kept all of the expenses the same, and only increased the rates that are in the 
ordinance. The top one there is the $20.00 a month and $2.00 and $4.00 tags; that should read $18.00 a 
month and $2.00 and $4.00 tags.  Gosh, I’ve looked at this thing a thousand times.  Those are the 2023 
numbers.  You can see in that second line there; we’ve basically lost $44,000.00 last year; our expenses 
were $44,000.00 greater than our revenue.  In some of the other years, 2022 we lost almost $63,000.00, 
2021 we lost just over $48,000.  So, we’re just not collecting enough to pay for the services.  So, what I’ve 
proposed is you can see those five different scenarios and I’m only proposing these because I know there 
was quite a bit of discussion at last council meeting; I thought I’d just throw these out there.  You can see 
the various scenarios; obviously there’s one down at the bottom that shows $21.00 a month, $4.00 and 
$6.00 tags, which is kind of the whole shoot n match, and it increases our revenue by $188,000.00 for next 
year per these numbers.  I’ll let you look over those, certainly open for discussion, just thought I’d throw 
out the information.  McBride- Thank you for all of the background work.  I know it’s time consuming for 
sure.  
 
Haase- I would like the bag tag to stay at $2.00 that it is now.  It can be, like Mr. Weitzel said at the last 
meeting, a pretty good drag on certain people that can’t really afford it.  We don’t need garbage like a big 
pile of tires they showed on the news last night dumped in a person’s front yard.   
 
McBride- I guess I would counter that point with I don’t want to force those that feel like they are only 
using one or two bags a week to incur the cost of the people that are using other bags.  So, while I 
acknowledge the fact that we are asking those who are using those extra bags to pay more, I also don’t 
want to penalize, and socialize in a way, that extra expense onto those that are not using that and are 
very diligent in using our recycling program.  I was able to engage the public some on social media, I’ve 
done some work talking to co-workers and those that live in the community and I also got, actually I got 
home for lunch today as the trash guys were going down my street, so I stood and talked with them a 
little bit.  Their opinion is the houses that are using those extra bags above and beyond the two seemed 
also to be the houses that are not using the recycling program.  So, I think there’s opportunity there, 
maybe there’s a teaching opportunity for us to enhance that recycling knowledge and really have our 
citizens understand the things that they can do to get rid of some of those extra bags, but I guess I would 
counter the point, to summarize everything that I just said, with saying I would rather raise the cost of the 
tags and put the cost on the people that are using those tags versus on increasing everybody.   
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Cordes-  I understand your position Bob, I also understand your position.  I have seen several, and if you 
drive out there some of the single households with elderly and whatever, are putting out half a bag of 
trash; not even a black one, they’re putting out half a white one, a twenty-gallon bag of trash and they’ve 
got half a bag of trash sitting there, how is that fair to them to be paying extra for somebody else when 
they are only using half a bag.  They’re on a fixed income too. 
 
Weitzel-  Mr. President.  I’m one of those persons that are retired, fixed income, have one bag and I do 
use the recycling program.  I really don’t think that its that big of a burden for the extra $1.00 when we 
do socialize this, we socialize many things, we can’t build streets without doing that, we couldn’t run this 
operation without the $18.00 right now and the suggested $20.00 in the original proposal which is an 
increase of $2.00.  I think when you look at the $21.00 and leaving the tags the same, I still think that’s 
only about a 17% increase which is pretty much the national average right now with what we’ve had to 
do with inflation, and I think we’re covering it quite well.  Cordes- But three years ago, we increased it to 
two bags, and we did it for glass but there’s nobody out there that’s throwing away a whole bag of glass.  
So, there’s a penalty on the individuals that were there when that occurred.  I’m talking about, I drive by 
a widow that lives right next to my clinic, how is that fair to her? To be paying for somebody else’s trash.  
Weitzel- You’re only talking about an extra $1.00 from the original proposal is all I’m trying to say doctor 
and I don’t think it’s that big of a burden.  I’m willing to take that as being one of those persons on a fixed 
income and only putting one bag out and I’m not saying that everyone is.  Cordes- It’s not fair to the 
individual that is only putting out half a bag of trash.  
 
McBride- Just to infuse a touch of humor into this situation, and also, I want to get credit for my hard 
work, I counted 507 houses, this was last week, only one of those had an extra bag with a tag out in 
excessive of the two bags that they were allotted.  727 houses today, tried to pick a different 
neighborhood away from the one I originally did, four houses had extra bag tags.  So, I acknowledge your 
concern and I agree, I’m just not seeing the numbers that are there and the social media response seems 
to be around 60/40 in favor of increasing the bag tags; some of those people are expressing comments 
that it’s unfair to impose that cost upon those that are not using the extra service.  So, I hear both points, 
but I wanted to just throw that in there and get credit for counting up to 727.  
 
Schwab- One point that I think we should all probably consider as we’re having this discussion, is it’s not 
just waste; this is mosquito spray, yard waste in that sense, so when we focus on the broad pricing here, 
it’s not just one thing, it’s more than that. I think even for me, and Tom made a good point last meeting 
and Bobby you did too, so it really made me dive more into, for those that can’t afford it, what does that 
look like? I went down the road of trying to understand the Homestead Exemption, how many senior 
citizens are qualifying for that or using that, you know does that have something to do with how to 
understand income? But even then, going down this road, I would like to say as a community, for me, I’m 
willing to take that extra $1.00 to be able to get our revenue where it needs to be, for us to manage where 
our waste and mosquito spraying and yard waste and recycling is going to be, because then also at the 
end of the year we’re going to have to look at recycling again to understand what that contract looks like 
for us.  I just wanted to put that out there that it’s not just waste.   McBride- I appreciate that call-out and 
I guess that’s where I had OK’d where that $18.00 to $20.00 is coming so I didn’t even try to fight that 
increase ‘cause I know that’s more than the bags.  
 
Motion:  Cordes               Second:  Weaver 
to amend Ordinance No. 003-24 as initially proposed to $20.00, $4 and $6.  
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Small- As it was initially proposed, it was the $20, $4 and the $6. 
 
Small- Just to reiterate one more time.  The initial proposal was an increase of revenue of $144, 864.00 
and the way the proposal is currently written is $170, 061.00.   
 
Roll call to vote on the above motion: 
Yea- McBride, Weaver, Cordes 
Nay- Schwab, Durham, Haase, Weitzel,  
Yeas-3 , Nays-4   Motion failed. 
 
Roll Call vote to approve Ordinance No. 003-24 on Second Read: 
Yea- Schwab, Durham, Haase, Weitzel 
Nay-, McBride, Weaver, Cordes 
Yeas 4, Nay- 3 Motion passed. 

THIRD READ OF ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTION- None 

GOOD OF THE CITY (Discussion/Action)  
 
Award of HEN Napoleon Safe Routes to School FY24 
Small- As Chad presented last meeting, we were not prepared at that time to recommend an award of 
this project simply because there was an issue with the bid that was presented by one of the contractors.  
The State finally got back with Chad, I think it was Tuesday following the last meeting and had disqualified 
that company because they didn’t have all of their paperwork in order.   So, with that said, the published 
engineer’s estimate for this project was $359,165.00.  The grant is up to $370,000 and we recommend 
that council award this contract for Safe Routes to School to Vernon Nagel for $351,006.90.   
 
Motion:      Haase        Second:  Weitzel 
To approve award of HEN Napoleon Safe Routes to School FY24 to Vernon Nagel for $351,006.90 

Roll call vote on the above motion: 
Yea- Schwab, Durham, Haase, Weitzel, McBride, Weaver, Cordes 
Nay- 
Yeas-7, Nay- 0 Motion passed. 
 
Appoint A New Member of the Board of Zoning Appeals 
Bialorucki- We have two positions on the Board of Zoning Appeals that need to be filled.  I’d like to fill 
one of those with Ethan Plummer and the other with Kelly Burkhardt.   
 
Motion:    McBride          Second:  Cordes 
to approve Ethan Plummer and Kelly Burhkhardt to serve on the Board of Zoning Appeals.  

Roll call vote on the above motion: 
Yea- Schwab, Durham, Haase, Weitzel, McBride, Weaver, Cordes 
Nay-  
Yea-7, Nay-0. Motion Passed 
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Approval of the Power Supply Cost Adjustment Factor for February 2024 as PSCA-3-month averaged 
factor $0.02145 and JV2 $0.039338 
Small- Yes, this number is actually down slightly from last month.  As I emailed you a message following 
the last meeting, I mistakenly or failed to mention that Fremont gas-fired plant had been down for six 
weeks following a major maintenance rebuild.  They’re 30% of our load goes through Fremont, that gas-
fired plant, it’s relatively inexpensive power.  So with that down, we were forced to buy more off the open 
market, which increased the rates.  That has since come back on-line, so it should rebound somewhat, 
and those rates should come down a little bit more over the next few months.  Bear in mind it is a three 
month moving average so you won’t see an immediate drop but they will come down somewhat, barring 
any unforeseen outages.   
 
Motion:    Schwab     Second:  Haase 
To approve the Power Supply Cost Adjustment Factor for February 2024 as PSCA-3-month averaged 
factor $0.02145 and JV2 $0.039338 
 
Roll call vote on the above motion: 
Yea- Schwab, Durham, Haase, Weitzel, McBride, Weaver, Cordes 
Nay-  
Yea-7, Nay-0. Motion Passed 

 
Approve PC-24-04 Change in Use or Conditional Use Permit- 821 Haley Avenue 
Bialorucki-  The Planning Commission met last week and the owners of 821 Haley Street, Steve and Julie 
Busch, have a photography studio.  Right now, that is in a building not attached to their current home.  
That was approved back in 1997 and finished in ‘98, with a little bit of an addition; they put a full bath and 
a full kitchen, and their intent was to use it as their photography studio and also a mother-in-law suite.  
They’ve done that for years now and now they’re looking to use that as an apartment.  The issue that was 
brought up in the commission meeting, is what they are asking for is a change of use for this and this was 
something that I was not aware of until this meeting is that is not allowed by our code the way it currently 
is why they needed a change in use permit.  If the structure was connected to their existing house, this 
would be no issue at all.  We have duplexes, we have people that have like an Air BNB, but it would have 
to be connected.  And the reason for that, is we don’t want people to have like a detached garage with a 
living space above and then rent that out or putting in tiny houses in their backyard and then having 
people living in the backyard and things like that, so we have that on the books.  It was recommended and 
passed that we do this as a temporary conditional use permit for twenty-four months with then a review 
to see if any neighbors complain or if there are any other issues that come about.  I know that was long-
winded compared to other ones, but I think it is very important that everyone understands what was 
brought to us and we recommended.   
 
Durham- This’ll be going to be used as an apartment, correct? Not an Air BNB.  Bialorucki- Correct. 
 
Weitzel- Mr. President, if I can just ask a question.  I was listening to the dates, the original change to the 
photo studio needed a conditional use permit because it was a commercial in a residential. And then 
immediately the next year, it was expanded? Bialorucki- I believe so from what the discussion the other 
day, they just added on to it.  They didn’t change the conditional use permit; they just added a little bit 
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more in that building.  Weitzel- They made it a living space at that time.  Bialorucki- Correct but it wasn’t 
going to be used for that.  Weitzel- So, that has never been used as a living space.  Bialorucki- Correct.  
Weitzel- Ok, that’s a misunderstanding.  I thought you said it was because it was a mother-in-law suit.  
Bialorucki- They would use it for, if someone was coming to stay.  Weitzel- So family, guests, a guesthouse.  
Bialorucki- Correct.   
 
Schwab- Is there square footage requirements on this type of permit? Small- Yes there are, I can’t quote 
what they are but there are square footage requirements.   Bialorucki- You’re asking the size of the actual 
structure?  Schwab- Yes.  Bialorucki- Because we did talk about the square footage if someone had a large 
enough property, would be able to split up the parcel into two, that square footage would have to be, I 
believe Kevin Schultheis said 5,000 square feet and there’s not enough room on their property to split it 
into two.  Weitzel- This doesn’t meet the requirements for square footage is what you’re saying.  
Bialorucki- To be able to split into two parcels, correct.  Weitzel- No, the structure itself does not meet 
the minimum requirements? Bialorucki- I don’t know that; I’m not sure what that requirement is.  Small- 
I don’t believe it does.  Weitzel- So it doesn’t meet the minimum requirement for a dwelling.  Small- I 
believe that’s true.  Harmon- That’s why they are asking for a conditional use permit to operate as they 
have explained.  If council approves it then here we go, if not then no. 
 
Schwab- So, when we think of a temporary basis, are we opening the door up for more temporary permits 
if we do this? McBride- That was my concern is are we developing a road map to having this discussion 
multiple times.   
 
Weaver- So actually from a legal argument, so if we approve one, what keeps us from... Harmon- We have 
every right to disapprove of any subsequent requests.  We looked at this on its merits and approved it; 
each one comes in on its own merits and council can do what it wants to do with those.  Now, does that 
stop a person from potentially filing something? No, people can file against the city for anything they 
dream of.  It does happen but I think it would be meritless.  Weaver- What would keep us from not 
approving one again and again? Bialorucki-  I would think from being in that meeting, the concern would 
be the type of structure that would be a dwelling for people to live in where this one is built nice and its 
finished; doesn’t stand out like others could and that’s what I believe they were trying to prevent.  
Weaver- If I came along and wanted to build one, that is a different subject.  Harmon- That is very 
different, yes.  This one’s already there and it’s been there for a decade. 
 
McBride- You did say this is an apartment, so it isn’t leased out, it isn’t an Air BNB temporary stay.  It is an 
apartment that is going to add to the housing that we have in Napoleon.  Bialorucki- Correct.  Harmon- 
And then subject to review after those two years to make sure there wasn’t anything like that going on 
and the neighbors don’t show up in mass at the next hearing to say no thank you on this.  So, it’s a chance 
to prove that they claimed to be doing.  McBride- Is there a reason two years was picked as the amount 
of time?  Bialorucki- No.  It was a suggestion and we thought it would be great to give at least a temporary 
time so we can evaluate the two years. 
 
Motion:   Durham      Second:  
To approve PC-24-04 Conditional Use Permit subject to review in 24 months- 821 Haley Avenue  
Motion failed due to lack of second. 
 
McBride- I would be more inclined to look at it at a shorter window than two years.  Small- I will say this.  
I believe any conditional use permit can be reviewed, revoked, at any time.  So, if there are issues with 
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this within that two-year time span, then this conditional use can be pulled.  McBride- I just want to make 
sure to know what I’m making that vote on.  And I will say that if its an opportunity that housing is 
something that Napoleon desperately needs, so, I also understand that and I see that this is another 
opportunity to add a well-maintained property and for somebody to have an opportunity to live in 
Napoleon. 
 
Cordes- How many person residents will this be? Is this an individual apartment for one? Harmon- It says 
its 500 square feet, so its small.  Bialorucki- You can guess its probably one person, two max.  Steve and 
Julie did mention that there is someone in there now, that’s why this was brought to the city’s attention 
and from what they said, this person is having a house built and this is a place for that person to stay until 
the house is built.  And if someone else needed some temporary housing then that’s their thought behind 
it.  Harmon- So Andy’s point is appropriate to repeat in this situation.  If they’re violating the conditional 
use permit, certainly we can take action on that well before the two years is up; we don’t have to wait for 
that hearing in two years.  If there’s an issue six months from now, the city can certainly bring to the 
property owner’s attention, and we can correct that. 
 
Harmon- Did you want to repeat your motion to see if there’s a second? 
 
Motion: Durham   Second: McBride 
To approve PC-24-04 Conditional Use Permit as recommended by the Planning Commission. 

Roll call vote on the above motion: 
Yea- Durham, McBride, Weaver, Cordes 
Nay- Schwab, Haase, Weitzel 
Yea-4, Nay-3. Motion Passed 

AROUND THE TABLE 
Small- Charter Review Commission meets tomorrow night at 6:30 p.m.  I have completed another review 
of the solar rules, and I am prepared to take those back to electric committee next month and it’s already 
on the agenda for the electric committee, I just haven’t been prepared for it up until now.  So, just a heads 
up, we will be meeting next month on the electric committee to review those solar rules one more time.  
I have a meeting tomorrow night.  I may be tarty for the Charter Review Commission meeting.  That’s all 
I have. 
 
Harmon- Nothing. 
 
McBride- Just want to take a moment to give a shout out to one of our citizens Tesha Brown and Dustin 
Gilson that live at 515 Filmore.  She took it upon herself to basically open up a small food pantry for her 
neighbors.  She said that she saw a need and that she’s trying to answer that need.  So, I was able to stop 
over at that residence after work today and thank them.  So just a tip of the cap for someone who has a 
little bit extra and helping others and I think that’s commendable.  So just a shout out to two good citizens 
doing something good for other citizens of Napoleon.   
 
Weitzel- Nothing 
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Haase- Nothing 
 
 
Bialorucki-  The only thing I have to say is I’m very proud of this council.  I mean, with me being on council 
for about eight years, I was thinking that there’s probably a handful of times that there were votes 4 to 3 
in the eight years that I was on.  And now tonight with a lot of new people, I’m just amazed with the 
amount of research that each and every one of you have done and how respectful the conversation is, so 
thank you all for what you are doing. 
 
Schwab-  To kind of piggy back off of that, I mean just the discussion alone on the refuse and the dialogue 
we were having last meeting made me really dive deeper into what the costs are or what’s out there for 
everybody so don’t get discouraged.  I mean the work that you did today was awesome because I wouldn’t 
have known that either.  So I definitely appreciate us as a team with this communication and trying to 
build the city better.  And then another thing I wanted to see, a conversation piece maybe, was maybe 
putting a policy in place for a continued review of the refuse/waste so we’re not fifteen years down the 
road going, why didn’t we do that.  Obviously, everybody’s busy, the city’s busy on everything they do so 
sometimes if a policy is in place that gives more direction on what should be done.  Durham- That was a 
topic that was brought up at the Water, Sewer, Refuse Committee as well.  Maybe we can add an item for 
discussion next month, or the month after, on that topic Andy. 
 
Cordes-  I was reading in the tree report there’s a problem with one of the spots where a tree keeps 
getting run over by a semi.  Weitzel- Tree well by the grocery store in town.  Cordes- Right. It made me 
think about that.  What about putting up a visible bench and putting up one of our concrete trash cans 
right next to it?  Weitzel- Being on the Tree Commission and listening to the reports, with the odds very 
heavily that it will be hit, we would just be putting an impediment in the road that would cause a lot of 
damage and a lot of clean up.  I was on the Tree Commission tonight and decided to delete that well since 
it’s just a target; we allowed the grocery store, so we know we are going to have semis in and out of there 
all of the time.  It’s just in that arc; five feet to the north and it wouldn’t get hit, so they’re going to delete 
that well and have a well placed just a little bit farther up to the north maybe one section, maybe two 
sections, where it won’t be in that radius.  Cordes- I was on the Tree Commission previously and that had 
been an issue.  One of the things they were talking about was concern about the weight of the truck going 
over the concrete and even filling in that well, if he continues to drive in that spot, we’re going to run into 
an issue with the weight breaking the concrete and that’s my concern.  So, it’s more than just that well’s 
being in a bad spot, that truck should not be driving in that spot because it doesn’t have the proper 
support.  Weitzel- I don’t disagree with you there; however, you take a look at some of the other 
businesses, truck stops for instance, Wal-Mart for instance, that put very large rocks in the way so that 
trucks wouldn’t hit them, and they get drug down the road and then we have to come and pick them up.  
Cordes- I’m just saying that taking away the tree well isn’t going to take away the possibility of doing 
damage to the spot.  I’m just wondering if there is a better answer than that because they’re running over 
that concrete does not help the situation.  Durham- Andy, can we have you partner with Chad and help 
you brainstorm some solutions.  Small- Where is the exact location you are referring to? Weitzel- Its across 
from Circle K, the one that doesn’t have a tree in it because it’s been run over three different times. Small- 
At the Dollar General? Weitzel- Yes.  Like I said the Tree Commission tonight requested to have that 
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deleted and have that tree planted just a little bit farther up.  Durham- Maybe just an update in the weekly 
F.Y.I.  Small- Chad’s out of the office this week.   
 
Weaver-  Just one item.  We have no additional agenda item for Finance and Budget Committee so no 
need for a 2/26/2024 meeting. 
 
Garringer- Nothing 
 
Durham- I do want to officially welcome our new Clerk of Council, Amanda.  It is great to have you on 
board.  Marrisa, you will be missed but I know we’re in good hands. 
 
Executive Session (to consider the appointment, employment, dismissal, discipline, promotion, 
demotion or compensation of a public employee or employees) 
 
Motion:  Schwab  Second:  Cordes 
To enter Executive Session to consider the appointment, employment, dismissal, discipline, promotion, 
demotion or compensation of a public employee or employees at 7:53 p.m. 

Roll call vote on the above motion: 
Yea- Schwab, Durham, Haase, Weitzel, McBride, Weaver, Cordes 
Nay-  
Yea-7, Nay-0. Motion Passed 

Motion:  Haase              Second: Weitzel 
To exit Executive Session to consider the appointment, employment, dismissal, discipline, promotion, 
demotion or compensation of a public employee or employees at 9:12 p.m. 

Roll call vote on the above motion: 
Yea- Schwab, Durham, Haase, Weitzel, McBride, Weaver, Cordes 
Nay-  
Yea-7, Nay-0. Motion Passed. 

Durham- No action was taken. 

Approve Payment of Bills and Financial Reports (In the absence of any objections or corrections, the 
payment of bills and financial reports shall stand approved) 

ADJOURNMENT 
 
Motion:  Weitzel            Second: Cordes 
To adjourn the City Council meeting at 9:13 p.m. 

Roll call vote on the above motion: 
Yea- Schwab, Durham, Haase, Weitzel, McBride, Weaver, Cordes 
Nay-  
Yea-7, Nay-0. Motion Passed 
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Approved 
         
March 4, 2024       

J. Ross Durham, Council President 
 

       
Joe Bialorucki, Mayor 

 
       
                 Amanda Griffith, Clerk 
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ORDINANCE NO. 003-24 

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTIONS 925.07, 925.12, 925.13, 

925.16, 925.17, 925.19, AND 925.22 OF THE CITY OF NAPOLEON, 

OHIO CODIFIED ORDINANCES AS THEY RELATE TO REFUSE 

SERVICE; ALSO AMENDING ORDINANCE NO.(S) 082-04 AND 

062-18, RULES FOR DISPOSAL AT THE CITY’S YARD WASTE 

COLLECTION SITE 

 

 WHEREAS, the Board of Public Affairs and the Water, Sewer, Refuse Recycling 
and Litter Committee of Council met on January 8, 2024, and reviewed and 
recommended the following changes to the City of Napoleon, Ohio Codified Ordinances 
as they relate to refuse service; Now Therefore,  

BE IT ORDAINED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF NAPOLEON, 

OHIO:  

            Section 1. That, Section 925.07 of the Codified Code of Napoleon, Ohio shall 
be amended and enacted as follows: 

“ 925.07 BAGS AND TAGS. 
   Plastic bags must be used for garbage, refuse or rubbish and shall be properly tagged, 
except as permitted in Section 925.13, and shall not exceed 30 gallons each in capacity. 
The weight of the bag and contents shall not exceed 25 pounds. Paper sacks, cardboard 
boxes, and fiber drums are not approved type garbage or refuse containers. Unapproved 
containers will be left untouched by collection crews. Where the subscriber chooses to 
use a bag holder, a clean refuse can, not to exceed 35 gallon capacity, may be used. When 
the bag is filled, it shall be tied securely for pickup. Broken glass or sharp objects shall be 
wrapped in newspaper before placing in plastic bags or liners and in such a manner as to 
avoid puncturing and injury to collection personnel. Plastic bags not properly tagged may 
be either left at the place found or picked up at the discretion of the Operations 
Superintendent or his or her designee; however, when found at the curb site or normal 
pickup area, it shall be deemed placed there by the subscriber for the purpose of pickup 
by the collection crews. Because of the additional labor involved in tracking and 
invoicing a picked up untagged bag, the cost of such service, when picked up, will be 
twice the normal tag rate. The amount will be invoiced or placed on the subscriber’s 
utility bill.” 

 

            Section 2. That, Section 925.12 of the Codified Code of Napoleon, Ohio shall 
be amended and enacted as follows: 

“925.12 ROUTE-SCHEDULES. 

(a)   Collections will be made in accordance with a regular route schedule established by 
the Operations Superintendent. Time of collections can vary due to weather conditions, 
City approved holidays, difference in volumes of pickup materials, failure of equipment. 
etc. Should a permanent change in any collection route become necessary, notification of 
the change will be carried in newspaper advertisements, or other convenient form of 
notification at least 5 days before the beginning in change of pickup time. 
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   (b)   No garbage or refuse collections will be made on Sundays and, generally, not City 
approved holidays. Collection schedules for weeks during which holidays occur will be 
carried in the local newspaper., the City website, Facebook page and utility bill. 

 

            Section 3. That, Section 925.13 of the Codified Code of Napoleon, Ohio, 
shall be amended and enacted as follows: 

"925.13  RATES. 
 (a)   The following rates are established as a monthly base fee as it relates to City bag 
refuse service, and shall be charged to each subscriber utilizing or mandated to utilize the 
City’s bag refuse service. Commercial use of residential type recycling service is 
permitted in accordance with paragraph (c). Nothing in this provision shall be construed 
as mandating the City to provide refuse service outside its corporate limits. 
      Inside Corporate Limits      Outside Corporate Limits 

         $18.00  $21.00             $24.30  $26.00 

   (b)   Each subscriber to the City’s bag refuse service will be permitted to have two (2) 
bags of garbage or refuse, per week, at no additional cost (without necessity of a tag), as 
part of the established monthly fee paid by all City bag refuse subscribers; thereafter, 
there will be a charge of $2.00 per tag.  that Tags shall be affixed to the outside of each 
bag after the first two (2) bags as provided for in Section 925.07. Tags may be purchased 
at the office of the City Utilities Department or at other locations as may be designated. 
   (c)   Commercial recycling service when provided by the City, in or outside the 
corporation limits, shall be at the rate of $18.00 $21.00 per month for up to six residential 
type recycling bins with additional bins, up to ten in total, at the rate of $1.00 per month 
for each additional bin over six. Levels of service shall be established on an annual basis. 
   (d)   Low occupancy: The City will allow residential customers to request a partial 
credit on the monthly refuse charge provided the residential customer demonstrates 
and/or proves that no garbage was generated during the entire month and/or billing cycle. 
Proof will be in the form of a sworn affidavit signed and notarized by the residential 
customer stating the reason for non-generation of garbage and requesting a partial credit 
for the period of the billing cycle. Refuse charge will remain on the monthly bill and 
requests must be made after each billing cycle, and no later than sixty (60) days after the 
utility bill “billing due date” for which the request of is being made. Proof will be subject 
to verification by the Refuse Collection Department in operations. Additionally, the 
customer’s utility account will be checked for consumption history of electric, water, and 
sewer. If consumption history is minimal for electric and there is neither water nor sewer 
consumption during the time period of the billing the request will be approved. However, 
if there is average or normal consumption history for electricity or there is water or sewer 
usage the request will not be approved. Approved requests will be credited to the 
customer account on the next earliest possible billing. However, the customer will not 
receive any credit for special sanitation services as established in Section 925.17(b). The 
customer’s affidavit is only valid for six (6) months and must be renewed thereafter. 
Affidavit forms will be provided upon request.” 
 

            Section 4. That, Section 925.16 of the Codified Code of Napoleon, Ohio, 
shall be amended as follows: 
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“925.16 PURCHASE OF TAGS AND UTILITY PAYMENTS 
   (a)   Tags shall be purchased in advance from the Utilities Department of the City or 
their designated agent and, when required, shall be firmly affixed to the bag containing 
the garbage or refuse. If no tag is tags are found affixed at time of scheduled collection 
(except for the two (2) weekly bags of garbage or refuse that is allowed at no additional 
charge by the City), the garbage or refuse will not be collected. 
   (b)   If a customer makes payment on or before the due date of a bill to an agent 
designated or authorized by the public utility to accept payment, the payment shall not be 
considered past due regardless of whether or not it is received in the company offices by 
the due date.” 

 

            Section 5. That, Section 925.17 of the Codified Code of Napoleon, Ohio, 
shall be amended and enacted as follows: 

"925.17  CHARGE FOR SPECIAL SANITATION SERVICES. 
  (a)   No additional fee, except as may be otherwise provided in this chapter, shall 
be charged to subscribers utilizing the City’s bag refuse service within the corporation 
limits of the City for the purpose of providing the following special sanitation services: 
      (1)   The City’s seasonal pickup program at a time or times as determined by the City; 
      (2)   Limited leaf collection each year; 
      (3)   Mosquito control (within the City); 
      (4)   Specially-announced pickups for storm debris; 
      (5)   Yard-waste drop-off site operation; 
      (6)   Equipment and supply costs for a curbside recycling program; 
      (7)   Operating costs for a curbside recycling program; 
      (8)   Pickup of public garbage containers (within the City). 
   (b)   The sum of $5.00 $6.00 per month shall be charged to all electric utility accounts, 
other than all subscribers utilizing the City's bag refuse service as provided in division (a) 
above, within the corporation limits of the City for the purpose of providing the following 
special sanitation services: 
      (1)   Mosquito control; 
      (2)   Specially announced pickups for storm debris; 
      (3)   Yard-waste drop-off site operation; 
      (4)   Pickup of public garbage containers. 
   (c)  The sum of $15.00 per cubic yard shall be charged to subscribers requesting special 
pickup of refuse.  Special pickups will only occur on normally scheduled pickup date.” 
 

Section 6. That, Section 925.19 of the Codified Code of Napoleon, Ohio, 
shall be amended and enacted as follows: 
“925.19 CHARGES FOR SPECIALLY REQUESTED PICKUP SERVICES. 
The following items, although not an exhaustive list, shall be considered specially 
requested pickup services by the Sanitation Department of the City. Any such item shall 
incur additional charges, which charges shall be closely calculated as the actual labor, 
equipment and disposal cost thereof as incurred by the City.: Such labor, equipment and 
disposal cost shall be recommended by the Board of Public Affairs, approved by motion 
of Council and placed on file with the City Finance Director, subject to modification. 
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Any modification of rates shall be on file 7 days prior to the effective date for public 
viewing: 

    (a)   All appliances, which shall include, but not be limited to, refrigerators, stoves, 
freezers, washers, dryers, air conditioners, water heaters, dishwashers, compactors. 

    (b)   Furniture, including, but not limited to, couches, chairs and tables. 
 (c)   Loose yard waste, including, but not limited to, brush, leaves and other vegetative 
wastes. 

    (dc)   All other items and loose materials. 
   (ed)   Tires and automotive parts and any other item, mentioned or not, that is not part of 

the normal weekly garbage or refuse pickup.” 
 
  Section 7. That, Section 925.22 of the Codified Code of Napoleon, Ohio, 

shall be amended and enacted as follows: 
“SECTION 925.22  PROHIBITION AGAINST PLACING YARD WASTE FOR 
COLLECTION. 
Except as provided for in Section 925.19, It shall be a violation of this chapter for any 
person to place yard waste for collection, removal or disposal by the City's Sanitation 
Department.” 
  

Section 8. That, Sections 925.07, 925.12, 925.13, 925.16, 925.17, 925.19, and 
925.22 of the Codified Code of Napoleon, Ohio, as existed prior to the enactment of this 
Ordinance, are repealed. 

            Section 9. That, the rules for disposal at the City’s yard waste collection site 
were previously recommended to Council by the Board of Public Affairs and the Water, 
Sewer, Refuse, Recycling and Litter Committee of Council. 

            Section 10. That, the rules for disposal at the City’s yard waste collection site 
as recommended were approved by Council by unanimous passage of Ordinance No. 
082-04 on June 21, 2004 and Ordinance No. 062-18 passed on December 3, 2018. 

            Section 11. That, the rules for disposal at the City’s yard waste collection site 
shall be amended and enacted as follows: 

 

“YARD WASTE COLLECTION SITE(S) RULES 

Rule 1. ACCEPTED MATERIAL 

The only materials accepted and to be deposited at the Yard Waste Site are:  grass, brush, 
flower waste, domestic vegetative waste, leaves.  No person shall deposit any other 
material at said Site. 

Rule 2. GRASS 

All grass deposited at the Site must be removed from bags and deposited in a loose 
condition.  No bagged grass shall be deposited at the Site. 

Rule 3. BRUSH PILES 

Brush piles found at the Site are to be used only for drop brush, flower waste, leaves, and 
domestic vegetative waste (e.g. corn stalks, tomato vines, hedge clippings).  The items 
mentioned in this Rule 3 shall only be placed in loose condition in the brush pile and 
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shall not be deposited in bags or boxes.  No person shall deposit items as mentioned in 
this Rule 3 that exceed 10” (inches) in diameter or 48” (inches) in length. 

Rule 4. LEAVES 

Leaves deposited at the Site must be removed from bags and deposited in loose condition 
only in the designated area. 

Rule 5. CONCRETE RECYCLING 

Any person depositing scrap concrete at the Yard Waste Site shall have prior written 
permission from the Operations Superintendent, or his/her designee. 

Rule 6. APPLICABLE LAW 

All persons utilizing the Yard Waste Collection Site shall follow all Regulations, Rules 
and Laws of this City and State pertaining to dumping at Yard Waste Collection Site. 

Rule 7. MULCH AVAILABILITY 

a. Mulch is available during daylight hours to anyone at no charge, so long as 
quantity exists. 

b. The city will load a vehicle upon request, within the capacity of City equipment, 
at a charge of $5.00 $8.00 per load first scoop (2-3 cubic yards) and $4.00 for 
each additional scoop. 

c. The City will deliver a small dump truck load of mulch (approximately 2 cubic 
yards) inside the City limits for a charge of $10.00 $16.00.  Outside the City 
limits, but inside Henry County, the charge will be $10.00 $16.00 plus $1.00 
$3.00 per loaded mile. 

d. The City will deliver a large dump truck load of mulch (approximately 6 cubic 
yards) inside the City limits for a charge of $15.00 $24.00.  Outside the City 
limits, but inside Henry County, the charge will be $15.00 $24.00 plus $1.25 
$3.00 per loaded mile. 

e. Any request for loading or delivery of mulch must be made through the 
Operations Department Offices at 419-599-1891, between the hours of 8:00 a.m. 
7:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m. 3:00 p.m.  Loading and delivery will occur on Fridays 
ONLY.  No delivery or loading will be scheduled on weekends or at anytime that 
could result in overtime or when work schedules would need to be adjusted to 
accommodate this service. 

Any person found violating Rule 1, 2, 3, 4, 5 or 6 of the Yard Waste Collection Rules 
shall be deemed guilty of a minor misdemeanor offense.” 

 Section 12. That, the City Yard Waste Policy shall be amended and enacted as 
follows: 

 “YARD WASTE SITE POLICY 

   1722 Oakwood Ave. 

 Ordinance No. 062-18 

1. The Yard Waste Site will only be open from dawn until dusk. 

2. Only City residents and select businesses that pay a fee to dispose of yard waste 
will be permitted to dispose of yard waste at the Yard Waste Site. 
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3. A non-resident may utilize the Yard Waste Site if an annual Yard Waste Site Pass 
is purchased for sixty dollars ($60) seventy-five dollars ($75) per year.  The Pass 
will be valid for each calendar year. 

4. If a person other than the resident is disposing of yard waste at the Yard Waste 
Site for a resident, the individual must provide proof that the yard waste being 
disposed of is from a resident’s address. 

5. A business that does not already pay the refuse fee on the utility bill may be 
permitted to dispose of yard waste at the Yard Waste Site if the business contacts 
the City Utility Department and elects to pay five dollars ($5) six dollars ($6) per 
month for unlimited use of the Yard Waste Site. 

6. A contractor (Handyman/Lawn Service) with a business address inside Henry 
County may utilize the Yard Waste Site if an annual Yard Waste Site Pass is 
purchased for two hundred dollars ($200) per year. The Pass will be valid for each 
calendar year. 

7. A Tree Service/Tree Removal contractor with a business address inside Henry 
County may utilize the Yard Waste Site if an annual Yard Waste Site Pass is 
purchased for two hundred dollars ($200) one thousand dollars ($1,000) per year.  
The Pass will be valid for each calendar year. 

8. A Tree Service/Tree Removal contractor with a business address outside Henry 
County may utilize the Yard Waste Site if an annual Yard Waste Site Pass is 
purchased for two hundred dollars ($200) two thousand dollars ($2,000) per year.  
The Pass will be valid for each calendar year.” 

 

            Section 13. That, it is found and determined that all formal actions of this City 
Council concerning and relating to the adoption of this Ordinance were adopted in open 
meetings of this City Council, and that all deliberations of this City Council and any of its 
committees that resulted in such formal actions were in compliance with all legal 
requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio Revised Code and the Codified 
Ordinances of Napoleon Ohio. 

            Section 14. That, if any other prior Ordinance or Resolution is found to be in 
conflict with this Ordinance, then the provisions of this Ordinance shall prevail. Further, 
if any portion of this Ordinance is found to be invalid for any reason, such decision shall 
not affect the validity of the remaining portions of this Ordinance or any part thereof.  

            Section 15. That, this Ordinance shall be in full force and effect at the earliest 
time permitted by law. 
 
 
Passed: ______________________________ ______________________________ 
       J. Ross Durham, Council President 
 

Approved: ___________________________ ______________________________ 

       Joseph D. Bialorucki, Mayor 
 



 

 
Sanitation/Refuse   Page 7 - Ordinance No. 003-24 

VOTE ON PASSAGE _____ Yea _____ Nay _____ Abstain 

Attest: 

 

 

____________________________________ 

Marrisa Flogaus, Clerk of Council 

  

 I, Marrisa Flogaus, Clerk of Council for the City of Napoleon, do hereby certify that the 

foregoing Ordinance No. 003-24 was duly published in the Northwest Signal, a newspaper of 

general circulation in said City, on the ________ day of __________________, 2024; & I further 

certify the compliance with rules established in Chapter 103 of the Codified Ordinances Of 

Napoleon Ohio and the laws of the State of Ohio pertaining to Public Meetings. 

 

       ____________________________________ 

       Marrisa Flogaus, Clerk of Council 

 





































































City of NAPOLEON, Ohio 
Fire - Rescue Department 

265 W. Riverview  P.O. Box 151 
Napoleon, Ohio 43545-0151 

Phone: (419) 592-0441  Fax: (419) 592-5195 
Web Page:  www.napoleonfire.com 

 
      

Memorandum 
To:  J. Andrew Small, City Manager 
From: David L. Bowen, Fire Chief   
cc: Amanda Griffith   
Date: March 1, 2024  
Subject: Grant acceptance 
 
 
Mr. City Manager,  
 
I am asking to add to the City Council agenda for 3/4/2024 under “Good of the 
City”, that the City of Napoleon accept grant money we have been awarded by 
the State Fire Marshall’s Office in the amount of $1,400.00. This was awarded 
through a training reimbursement grant for the successful completion of 
approved courses. This is an annual grant that we apply for and receive.   
 
 
Best Regards,  
 
 
 
David L. Bowen 
Chief of Department 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

**** 

 
 
Fire Chief 
David L. Bowen 
 
Assistant Fire Chief 
Jonah L. Stiriz  
 
 
 
Captain  
 Joel Frey 
 
Captain   
Tyler Reiser  
 
Captain  
Alex Rupp 
 
 
 
Lieutenant  
John Pugsley  
 
Lieutenant  
Trevor Ashbaugh 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Website  
www.napoleonfire.com 
 
Facebook  
City of Napoleon Fire and 
Rescue   
 
Twitter  
@napoleonfire 
 



104 E. Washington, Suite 301, Napoleon, Ohio 43545 
Phone: (419) 592-4637   www.henrycountyed.com        

 Join us on Facebook! 
 

 
 
 
 

 
January 17, 2024 
 
City of Napoleon 
Council President Ross Durham 
255 W. Riverview Ave.  
PO Box 151 
Napoleon, OH 43545 
 

Re: 2024 Tax Incentive Review Council (TIRC) 
 

As Henry County Auditor Elizabeth Fruchey’s designee for chairing the 2024 Henry County TIRC, The CIC 
passes on this information to you and respectfully asks for your political subdivision to (a) make the appointments 
outlined below and (b) inform our office of those appointments.  

Ohio law provides that each Enterprise Zone (EZ) Agreement and Community Reinvestment Area (CRA) 
Agreement must be reviewed annually by a “council” (TIRC) to evaluate whether the business that is a party to 
that agreement has acted in good faith in following the commitments made under the agreement.  

The TIRC reviews each agreement individually, by business, over the course of one (1) day.  The meeting 
will take place on Thursday, March 16, 2023, beginning at 9:00 a.m. I respectfully ask that your 
representative(s) be present when agreement(s) in your geographic area of the county are discussed.  Your 
representative(s) will not need to be present (although they are certainly welcome to be present) when agreements 
in other geographic areas of the county are discussed.  Please make sure that your appointed representatives 
will be able to attend on March 16, 2023. 

Each political subdivision has a certain number of appointments to make: 
 
 Henry County:     Three (3) Representatives 
 Each Municipality with an Agreement:  Two (2) Representatives 
 Each Township with an Agreement:  Two (2) Representatives 
 Each School District:    One (1) Representative 
 Four County Career Center:   One (1) Representative 
 

Please appoint your representatives and inform our office of those appointments on or before February 
24, 2024 by filling out the attached form and returning it to our office with a resolution or minutes from your meeting 
stating the representatives.   

If you have any questions or concerns related to this memorandum, please contact the office at (419) 592-
4637 at your convenience.  

 

Respectfully, 
 
       
       
 Kylie Ziegler 
 Administrative Assistant  

 
 

http://www.henrycountyed.com/
http://www.google.com/imgres?imgurl=http://3.bp.blogspot.com/-bmjsXhRZMUM/Ti1Zp2K8SNI/AAAAAAAAAgM/XibusKQPf7g/s1600/facebook_logo.jpg&imgrefurl=http://hms-somerset-co.blogspot.com/&h=1334&w=1334&sz=69&tbnid=h81X58g8YA55GM:&tbnh=90&tbnw=90&prev=/search?q=Facebook+logo&tbm=isch&tbo=u&zoom=1&q=Facebook+logo&usg=__2t9QZfCr9x2dav7YeNPDe-Xlod8=&docid=pVBxkslJ_MLgSM&sa=X&ei=2QX4UIe-GcW10QHsj4C4Aw&ved=0CEoQ9QEwAw&dur=603
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City of Napoleon, Ohio 
Department of Public Works 

 255 West Riverview Avenue, P.O. Box 151 
Napoleon, OH  43545 

Chad E. Lulfs, P.E., P.S., Director of Public Works 
 Telephone: (419) 592-4010    Fax: (419) 599-8393 

www.napoleonohio.com 
 

Memorandum 
To: J. Andrew Small, City Manager 
From: Chad E. Lulfs, P.E., P.S., Director of Public Works 
cc: Billy Harmon, City Law Director 
 Amanda Griffith, Clerk of Council 
 Jeremy Okuley, WWTP Superintendent 
 Brian Okuley, Operations Superintendent 
Date: March 1, 2024 
Subject: 2024 Sewer Study 

 
As part of the 2024 Budget, the City has allocated funds to perform the 2024 Sanitary Sewer Flow 
Monitoring Update as required by the Ohio Environmental Protection Agency (O.E.P.A.).  The 
Engineering Department has been working with Stantec Consulting Services, Inc. since 2008 to 
monitor the collection system.  Of the six studies previously required, Stantec has performed them all. 
 
Because of Stantec’s first-hand knowledge of our collection system and because they have performed 
all other flow monitoring studies previously required by the O.E.P.A., it is my request and 
recommendation that City Council waive the requirement for Quality Based Selection and allow us to 
enter into a contract with Stantec to perform the required study. 
 
I request that Council direct the Law Director to prepare the appropriate legislation waive the Quality 
Based Selection process and enter into a contract with Stantec Consulting Services for the 2024 
Sanitary Sewer Flow Monitoring Update.  If approved to proceed, I will negotiate a not-to-exceed price 
with Stantec. 
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City of Napoleon, Ohio 
Meeting Minutes of the  

SAFETY AND HUMAN RESOURCES COMMITTEE  
JOINT MEETING WITH 

FREEDOM, NAPOLEON & HARRISON TOWNSHIPS 
HENRY COUNTY SOUTH JOINT AMBULANCE DISTRICT 

AND THE VILLAGE OF FLORIDA 

Monday, February 26, 2024, at 7:00pm 
 
PRESENT 
Committee Members Jordan McBride-Chair, Brittany Schwab, Robert Weitzel 
City Staff Brittany Roof- Human Resources Director 
 Jonah Stiriz- Assistant Fire Chief  
 David Bowen- Fire Chief 
Others News-Media 
 Napoleon Township Trustees – Kevin Gerken, Kevin Sonnenberg 
 Freedom Township- Denny Bockelman 
 Harrison Township- Vern Oberhaus, Brad Kinder 
 Henry Co. South Joint Ambulance District – Scott Buddelmeyer 
 Village of Florida- Brenda Bost 
Recorder Amanda Griffith 
ABSENT   
______________________________________________________________________________ 

Call to Order 
Chairman McBride called the Safety and Human Resources Committee meeting to order at 
7:00pm. 

Approval of Minutes   
Hearing no objections or corrections, the minutes from the November 27, 2023, Safety and 
Human Resources Committee meeting were approved as presented. 

Review of EMS Costs and Revenues 
McBride turned the discussion over to Chief David Bowen. 
 
Bowen- Good evening. In your packets, you’ll all see, there’s one for each of you, they’re broke 
down as we’ve done in similar meetings.  This front page here, this goes through a lot of things, 
kind of a year-end wrap up for what we did at the Napoleon Fire Department through 2023 and 
then our goals going into 2024.  One of the big ones you’ll see there is the application for the AFG 
Grant; you’ve heard me talk about multiple times in 2023 about the purchase of a new fire engine 
to replace a worn out engine and we did get approval from council to apply for that grant, if we 
receive that that will be in the tune of a million dollars.  So that will be a huge debt in the cost of 
a new engine.  In doing that, I ran some numbers and the engine that we are replacing, when we 
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bought that in 1997, we paid $165,000.00 for it; and it’s going to be between 1.25 and 1.5 million 
to buy one now.  That was a demo unit meaning that it was one that they would call a cookie 
cutter, so they make them and people buy them, you can’t really do a whole lot of modifications.  
We limped it through for, by the time we would get an engine, that engine would be thirty years 
old.  Number two on there, we did receive new extrication equipment a week and half ago, that 
was through a grant from our HR Director, Brittany Roof, through the Ohio Bureau of Workman’s 
Comp.  So that got put in service.  Everything else moving forward are things that we hope to do 
throughout 2024 and moving forward if we can.   
 
So the reason we are all here is obviously this page runs through the fees of the actual expenses 
in 2023 for the fire department and what the approved budget is for 2024 which is where your 
township dollars go to contract services for us.  Unfortunately the city manage and finance 
director couldn’t be here, so I will try to answer any questions that you have, if not I will defer 
them to one of those two and we will get you the answer.  Obviously we are meeting a little bit 
later as this does need to go into effect by April 1st , so this will have to go to this next council 
meeting for legislation and then they’ll have to vote on it under suspension the last meeting of 
March so we can go into effect by April 1st.  That was an oversight by not only myself but the city 
manager and finance director as well.  Does anyone have any questions on page one of three on 
the cost and the approved budget? Most of the increases are, we were able to cut in some areas; 
some of the areas that are really hard to cut from obviously are the personnel costs and then 
here’s your actual costs going into page three of that financial worksheet.  As you can see the 
very bottom box there, Kevin went into detail on going to what could possibly be projected for 
2025; that bottom is going to be the quarterly payments.  
 
I won’t bore you with the numbers, you guys can review your sheets.  There are a couple of 
different places that I would like to identify and that’s going to be the one that you’re going to 
see in red and blue.  Now when we run our report in ESO which is our reporting software, it only 
bundles this first group here, this 100 group, as fires.  Unfortunately, that doesn’t take into 
consideration motor vehicle accidents and other such items that we would identify that includes 
an engine response or general alarm for us, so I went through and highlighted anyone that we 
would consider an engine response that we would get a general alarm which would be everybody 
on station would respond.  It’s going to be an engine, a medic and then it also alarms any off-
duty personnel.  So after running those numbers, because if you run it out of here, it shows 98% 
EMS and 2% fire.  That’s really not the case; we did forty-four actual working fires last year with 
seventeen of them being structures.  So 39% of our fires are structure fires and then running the 
numbers like this it puts us at 86% of EMS, 14% fire, which is a little below the national average 
and general rule of thumb is national average is going to be like a 75%/25% split.  So we’re a little 
bit below that but we do have an increasing aging population so that does not help and we do 
have a few that we run on multiple times a day which puts those numbers up.  The 611’s and 
622’s the no incident found or dispatch canceled in-route, those numbers could go either way 
because it could be a fire response, it could be an EMS response, there’s no way to dictate back 
and forth on those.  It could be that we go to a structure fire in Wauseon and they cancel us or 
we go to Route 24 for a reported car accident and nothing’s found.  So those sixty-five runs there, 
those could go either way.  Then you see our alarms and citizen complaints.   
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Moving on through, it breaks it down per entity so you have the City of Napoleon and then we 
through each one of your respective townships.  And this is very similar to the same report you 
guys get on a quarterly basis.  I know the question got brought up at one of the meetings about 
mutual aid.  So when I run those reports those are EMS only and then I go in for mutual aid and 
run that as a separate report, so in your respective townships or village or area that you’re 
contracted to cover or subcontract with us, we only ran a total of six mutual aid calls.  Then going 
down further, this identifies what they were. So of those six, we had two structure fires, one field 
fire, we did have one EMS call that was mutual aid in Freedom Township with Ridgeville, that was 
a grain bin fire and then we had a river rescue in Florida.  So the two in Flatrock Township, I know 
Scott you asked about that once before, the mutual aid, the two we had in 2023 in that 
jurisdiction was fire related; one was a field fire out here on 424 and the other one was a water 
rescue down by Gerty’s.   
 
Here’s our total automatic aid given in 2023; see where we went and who we helped.  Now this 
does not take into consideration any time we would’ve been dispatched and canceled.  There is 
a line here for that we usually don’t run that as mutual aid because NFIRS says you’re not suppose 
to count it as mutual aid unless you actually arrive on scene and put boots on the ground.  The 
next page is our average shoot time.  So 58 seconds and this runs all calls.  So our average 
response time is 58 seconds and that is to get out the door.  So whether its 2:00 in the afternoon 
and everybody is out in the bay doing training or whether it’s 2:00 in the morning and everybody 
is upstairs in the bunkroom, about 58 seconds is our average response time, our shoot time. 
Average response time then that is our time of alarm until we mark on scene is four minutes and 
thirty-seven seconds.  That takes into consideration all calls.  That is it for my report. 
 
Oberhaus- C.A.R.E.S. money, COVID money, has there been any in the last two or three years? 
Bowen- I’ll ask Kevin on that, that’s a financial question.  I will defer that to Kevin Garringer our 
Finance Director.  I don’t know if that would actually show up in the fire department’s numbers 
though.  The city as a whole may have gotten that and dispersed that throughout the city but as 
far as the fire department filing and receiving, the only one we did was for hazard pay through 
the State of Ohio but I will check with Kevin on that.  My assumption is that the city took that in 
as a whole and it would show up on the city’s overall budget and not the fire’s individual budget.  
Kevin’s due back on Thursday so I will get with him late Thursday morning and then I’ll get back 
to you. 
 
Gerken- Good report Dave.  Bowen- I take very little credit for that report so all I have to do is 
find it and print it off.  
 
Motion:  Weitzel Second: Schwab 
To recommend to city council to accept the rates for Henry County South Joint Ambulance 
District, Freedom Township, Napoleon Township, Harrison Township and the Village of Florida.  
 
 
 
 



 

4 
 

Roll call vote on the above motion: 
Yea- McBride, Schwab, Weitzel 
Nay- 
Yeas- 3, Nays-0.  Motion passed. 
   
Any other matters to come before the committee 
None 
 
Adjournment  
Motion:  Weitzel Second:  Schwab 
To adjourn the Safety and Human Resource Committee meeting at 7:15 p.m.  

Roll call vote on the above motion: 
Yea- McBride, Schwab, Weitzel 
Nay- 
Yea-3, Nay-0. Motion Passed 

Approved 
 
 
 

 
 

___________________________ 
Jordan McBride- Chair 
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